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SUMMARY OF PUBLIC COMMENTS RECEIVED 
 

  

Comment Received Staff Response 
The construction of the 
proposed development will 
disrupt the surrounding 
neighbourhood. 

Construction management will be addressed at the future 
Building Permit stage. 

The proposed number of 
parking spaces is 
insufficient for the proposed 
development and will result 
in spill over onto adjacent 
roads. 

The applicant proposes to reduce the parking requirement 
for a Retirement Home from one space for each three 
persons accommodated to one space for each four 
persons accommodated. The applicant also proposes to 
reduce the parking requirement for a Day Nursery to one 
space for each 125.0 square metres of floor area to one 
space for each 250.0 square metres of floor area. The 
proposed modifications would reduce the parking space 
requirement from 66 spaces to 55 spaces.  
 
Under the modifications to parking regulations approved 
under By-law No. 24-052, 69 parking spaces are required. 
 
Staff do not support the proposed modifications to the 
parking requirements.  Sufficient justification has not been 
provided to support a reduction in the parking 
requirement.  

The additional traffic 
generated by this 
development cannot be 
supported by the existing 
road network. 

A Transportation Impact Study, prepared by Paradigm 
Transportation Solutions Limited, dated November 2023, 
has been submitted in support of this application. 
Revisions to the study are required before the findings 
can be accepted by Transportation Planning staff.  
 
A Holding Provision is recommended to ensure that an 
updated Transportation Impact Study is submitted. The 
recommended Zoning By-law includes a Holding 
Provision to address these items (see Appendix “C” 
attached to Report PED24099). 

The proposed development 
will result in a reduction of 
privacy. 

An Urban Design Brief, prepared by Masri O Inc. 
Architects dated October 2023, was submitted in support 
of the proposed development.  
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Comment Received Staff Response 
The proposed development 
will result in a reduction of 
privacy. (Continued) 

There are potential privacy and overlook concerns with 
the existing townhouse dwellings located south of the 
property because backyards face the southern lot line. 
The brief found that the southern wing of the building falls 
within the 45 degree plane above the fourth floor.  
 
Elevation Drawings, prepared by Masri O Inc. Architects, 
dated November 16, 2023, were submitted in support of 
the proposed development. The elevation drawings do not 
show stepbacks on the south wing of the building. 
Therefore, staff have amended the proposed Zoning By-
law Amendment to incorporate a stepback above the 
fourth floor and an increased planting strip requirement to 
mitigate any negative privacy and overlook impacts (see 
Appendix “C” attached to Report PED24099). With these 
staff modifications, the proposed development will provide 
an appropriate transition in height. 

The proposed development 
will block views of the 
surrounding area. 

The proposed development is not anticipated to impact 
any public views nor significant vistas.  

The proposed development 
will have a negative impact 
on resale value of adjacent 
homes. 

The City is not aware of any empirical evidence to 
support this comment. 

The proposed development 
will generate noise. 
 

The objective of the Urban Hamilton Official Plan is to 
protect residents from unacceptable levels of noise, 
vibration, and other emissions and to protect the 
operations of transportation facilities, commercial, and 
industrial uses. A retirement home is a type of residential 
use and is not anticipated to generate more noise than 
any other residential uses. 
 
Any required noise control measures will be addressed 
through the future Site Plan Control and Building Permit 
stages. 

The proposed development 
will result in increased 
shadowing onto existing 
residential uses. 

Staff are satisfied that the development proposed by the 
applicant will not cause adverse impacts on existing 
residential uses. The stepback regulation proposed by 
staff will result in a reduction in the building’s massing and 
therefore reduce shadowing. 



Appendix “H” to Report PED24099 
Page 3 of 20 

 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 

VIRTUAL PUBLIC CONSULTATION SUMMARY 
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COPY OF PUBLIC COMMENTS RECEIVED 
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From: Ahmed Ali 
Sent: Friday, March 15, 2024 5:29 PM 
To: Michniak, Mark 
Cc: Ahmed Ali 
Subject:1866 Ryaml Rd E, ZAC-24-006/UHOPA-24-002, comments/appeal 
 
Hello Mark, 
 
I am Ahmed Ali, the owner of <REDACTED>. I am writing this email to express my concerns and appeal to 
Masri O Architects’ – clients of an undisclosed property owner – proposed development project for 1866 
Rymal Rd. E. The owner is proposing an 8- story mixed-use building including a retirement home with 
177 units, ground floor commercial units, and the rezoning of the property from C3 to C5.  
I am writing this email in hopes that the City Council will not allow changes to be made to the property 
that deviates from the permitted uses or the regulations of the existing Zoning By-law. 
 
My concerns are listed as follows: 
1.  A construction project of this size, height and duration of time may impose higher than normal 
safety risks to the students of Bishop Ryan Catholic Secondary School who are located across the street. 
In addition, many families who live in Freedom Townhouses – 1890 Rymal Rd. E – have young children 
who play within metres of this lot.  
2. The builder has confirmed (via Zoom meeting on January 19th, 2023) that there will be 180 units 
with approximately 60 parking spaces. This inconsistency in parking spaces to units may cause an 
increase in parking along Dakota Blvd which will inherently cause an increase in traffic and congestion at 
peak times such as school start and school dismissal. This could also cause a safety risk for residents of 
the retirement home who may be having medical emergencies in the building at peak school times.  
3. Reducing the number of units to 177 is not presenting any solution to point #2. Dakota Blvd, 
Trinity Church intersections with Ryaml Rd E are busy at peak times such as school start and school 
dismissal. Adding 8 storey building with commercial area will increase traffic congestion at this area and 
imposes students, residents, families and other people to high safety risk and increase the probability of 
road accidents  
4. An 8-story building in a small lot surrounded by townhomes within a few metres is an eye-sore. 
Many units who back onto this project will have all views of the surrounding area blocked.  
5. The privacy of residents on 1890 Rymal Rd. East who back onto the development will be lost. In 
addition, some units of the building may have a clear view into bedroom windows of some homes in the 
Freedom Townhouses development.  
6. There is a risk of decreased property value or interest from buyers for homes located along the 
edge or who back onto the 8-story building.  
 
In summary, the proposed development from Masri O Architects and the undisclosed property owner is 
a disruption to the community. It is my opinion that an unnecessarily vast structure such as this causes 
more harm than good to local residents, specifically those who purchased a home in Freedom 
Townhouses (1890 Rymal Rd. E). I hope that the City Council will consider the interests of their citizens 
by denying the Zoning By-law amendment for this project by Masri O Architects. Mark, I hope you will 
review the application process and respectfully hear our concerns as residents of Hamilton City. I 
certainly appreciate you taking the time to read my email.   
  
Sincerely,   
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Ahmed Ali 
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David Borsato and Thidiah Curtin 
 
Mr. Brad Clark 
Hamilton City Hall 
2nd floor - 71 Main St. West 
Hamilton, Ontario L8P 4Y5 
 
 
Dear Mr. Clark 
 
We are writing to you today as residents of Hannon, On. (Upper Stoney Creek Mountain) who 
are concerned with Masri O Architects’ – clients of an undisclosed property owner – proposed 
development project for 1866 Rymal Rd. E. The owner is proposing an 8-story mixed-use 
building including a retirement home with 180 units and ground floor commercial units including 
a day care. It is our understanding that this project will require a Zoning By-law amendment from 
C3 (community commercial) to C4 (mixed use high density). The purpose of our letter today is 
to express the initial concerns we have as residents who are in close proximity to the project in 
hopes that City Council will not allow changes to be made to the property that deviates from the 
permitted uses or the regulations of the existing Zoning By-law. 
 
Our concerns are listed as follows: 
 

1) A construction project of this size, height and duration of time may impose higher than 
normal safety risks to the students of Bishop Ryan Catholic Secondary School who are 
located across the street. In addition, many families who live in Freedom Townhouses – 
1890 Rymal Rd. E – have young children who play within metres of this lot.  

2) The builder has confirmed (via Zoom meeting on January 19th, 2023) that there will be 
180 units with approximately 60 parking spaces. This inconsistency in parking spaces to 
units may cause an increase in parking along Dakota Blvd which will inherently cause an 
increase in traffic and congestion at peak times such as school start and school 
dismissal. This could also cause a safety risk for residents of the retirement home who 
may be having medical emergencies in the building at peak school times.  

3) An 8-story building in a small lot surrounded by townhomes within a few metres is an 
eye-sore. Many units who back onto this project will have all views of the surrounding 
area blocked.  

4) The privacy of residents on 1890 Rymal Rd. East who back onto the development will be 
lost. In addition, some units of the building may have a clear view into bedroom windows 
of some homes in the Freedom Townhouses development.  

5) There is a risk of decreased property value or interest from buyers for homes located 
along the edge or who back onto the 8-story building.  

 
In summary, the proposed development from Masri O Architects and the undisclosed property 
owner is a disruption to the community. It is our opinion that an unnecessarily vast structure 
such as this causes more harm than good to local residents, specifically those who purchased a 
home in Freedom Townhouses (1890 Rymal Rd. E). We hope that City Council will consider the 
interests of their citizens by denying the Zoning By-law amendment for this project by Masri O 
Architects. Mr. Clark, we hope you will review the application process and respectfully hear our 
concerns as residents of your Ward. We certainly appreciate you taking the time to read our 
initial letter.  
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Sincerely,  
 
 
David Borsato 
Thidiah Curtin 
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From: Susan D 
Sent: Wednesday, March 27, 2024 10:24 PM 
To: Michniak, Mark 
Subject:1866 Rymal Road East 
 
External Email: Use caution with links and attachments 
Dear Mr, Michniak,  
 
I am writing to express my profound concerns regarding the proposed changed of the empty lot from a 
adjacent <REDACTED>. As a homeowner who invested my life savings into this property with the 
understanding that the lot was a C3 zone, I find the proposal outrageous. The current state of the area, 
with its proximity to a busy main road and a sizable high school, already presents significant challenges 
in terms of traffic congestion and pedestrian safety along Dakota Blvd and Rymal Road intersection. 
Adding an 8-story building to this equation, as proposed, will certainly exacerbate these issues.  
 
The inadequate parking within the survey and surrounding areas frequently forces residents and visitors 
to park on Dakota Blvd. This contributes to chaotic and hazardous situations during school pick up and 
drop off times. My visitor's car side mirror was knocked off by another car while parking on Dakota Blvd 
due to the tight squeeze cars moving through this street during these busy times. High school students 
are pouring out into the streets with school start and end times, and waiting for them to cross Rymal 
Road while trying to make a turn already takes most of the green light. To propose an 8-story building 
and with the limited parking lot that was presented by the architect company can only negatively impact 
the traffic situation for residents, parents, school staff and others using this road. The argument 
presented that the residents of the retirement home will not have cars does not make logical sense. 
What about the people working at the retirement home? The increased car/foot traffic of the 177 
units/residents and their visitors? The people who work in the shops on the first floor and its 
customers? It is negligent to claim the proposed parking lot is enough to service the 8-story building 
without compromising the traffic flow surrounding residents. 
 
Furthermore, it is imperative to note that there are already plans for two other C5 zones lots across the 
street. While I acknowledge Hamilton's need for vertical expansion, it must be executed judiciously and 
in appropriate locations. These two lots will already burden the area with increase traffic, noise, visual 
bulk and blocking of natural sunlight.  
 
I implore you to reject this proposal and maintain the current C3 zoning at 1866 Rymal Road East. 
Preserving the integrity of the neighborhood and safeguarding the interests of its residents should be 
paramount in any decision-making process. I urge you to redirect efforts towards developing C5 zones in 
areas where there is ample space and infrastructure to support such projects, rather than imposing 
them upon communities ill-equipped to handle the associated challenges. 
 
Thank you for your attention to this pressing matter.  
Sincerely, 
Susan Duong 
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From: durra kesibi 
Sent: Thursday, March 14, 2024 3:15 PM 
To: Michniak, Mark 
Subject:rezoning _  file number: UHOPA-24-002 and ZAC-24-006.  
 
Hello Mr. Michniak,  
 
I hope this email finds you well.  
 
I am writting in regards to Applicaiton file number: UHOPA-24-002 and ZAC-24-006.  My understanding 
from the letter is that land C3 is to be build for an 8- story retirement housing. My house is in view of C3 
land, and any building in that area will greatly affect my privacy and and sunlight access to the house. 
The rezoning may also make it more difficult for me to sell the house if I decide in a few years. Can we 
appeal the decision of rezoning of the land and how? I am very uncomfortable with decision and wish to 
apeal it.  
 
Kind regards, 
Durra kesibi 
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From: Yash Patel 
Sent: Monday, March 25, 2024 12:08 PM 
To: Michniak, Mark 
Subject:Opposition to Proposal for Zoning Change from C3 to C5 
 
Hello Mark, 
To City Planner of Hamilton, 
I hope this email finds you well. I am writing to express my strong opposition to the proposed zoning 
change from C3 to C5 in our community. As a resident of the area, I am deeply concerned about the 
potential negative impact that such a zoning change could have on our neighbourhood. The current C3 
zoning classification already allows for a diverse range of commercial activities while maintaining the 
character and integrity of our area. However, a shift to C5 zoning, which typically permits much larger 
and more intensive commercial developments, could lead to increased traffic congestion, noise 
pollution, and a significant alteration of the landscape that we cherish. 
 
A sudden change to C5 zoning could have unforeseen consequences for property values and quality of 
life for residents. It is crucial that any decisions regarding zoning changes are made with careful 
consideration of the long-term impact on our community. 
 
Therefore, I urge you to reconsider this proposal and to prioritize the interests and well-being of the 
residents of area. I believe that maintaining the current C3 zoning classification is in the best interest of 
our community and will help to preserve the character and vitality of our neighborhood for generations 
to come. 
 
Thank you for considering my concerns. I look forward to your response and to working together to 
ensure a vibrant and sustainable future for Hamilton. 
 
Sincerely, Yash P. 
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March 27, 2024  
 
Mark Michniak, MCIP, RPP  
Senior Planner  
Planning Division  
Planning and Economic Development Department  
(905) 546-2424 Ext. 1224  
mark.michniak@hamilton.ca  
 
Dear Mark and The City of Hamilton:  
 
As a neighbour of the area, I am writing to provide my support for the proposed development at 1866 
Rymal Road East. I believe this would be a great development in an intensifying corridor of Stoney 
Creek/Hamilton. I’m pleased to see that the development and its residents will have access to many 
great retail businesses nearby. I’m especially happy to see the building is well amenitized and has a 
many outdoor, indoor, social and community spaces.  
 
Admittedly, while this proposed development doesn’t serve each and every single resident profile, I 
believe it fills a good need in an area that has a lot of single family, row homes and retail space. In 2024, 
we all have an obligation to provide housing for all members of the community including and especially 
seniors. The smaller units proposed would provide flexible, affordable, private living for residents that 
need it. I’m hopeful this project will move forward and I am looking forward to seeing this project 
develop and grow in this vibrant community!  
 
Holida Tek  
Vice President of Domus Inc. 


